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 GREAT HANWOOD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Parish Council Meeting, convened at St Thomas’ Church Extension, Hanwood: 24th March 2015 at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 

Councillors:

J Percival (Vice Chairman)



G Lewis
R Evans 

K Bromage
J Fox
R Butler
In Attendance
Caroline Higgins, Clerk 




Mr A Walklett; T Hulme; - residents
APOLOGIES:
M Roughan (Chairman) – work commitment; 

Cllr G Jones – work commitment; 
ABSENT:

Mrs B Bateman (apology received after the meeting – ill health)
	Minute Ref.
	Minute
	Proposer
/ Seconder/
Action

	14/15/141
	ATTENDANCE AND APOLOGIES:

In the absence of the Chairman, the Vice Chairman took the chair and opened the meeting.  

The Council accepted apologies from Cllrs Roughan and Jones.   

	

	14/15/142
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATION:

None
	

	14/15/143
	TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS:

The minutes of the ordinary Council meeting held on 27th January 2015 were agreed as an accurate record and the Vice Chairman was authorised to sign them on behalf of the Council.
	GL/RE


	14/15/144
	PUBLIC SESSION: 
At 7:35pm the Vice Chairman opened the public session:
Mr Walklett gave the meeting the benefit of his knowledge of badger behaviour, prompted by concerns raised by the church wardens.  He confirmed the protected status of badgers, which should not be disturbed without a licence.  He offered to monitor the activities of badgers in the parish, none of which were causing a problem at present.
Mr Hulme expressed his concerns about the condition of footpaths on Caradoc View; inconsiderate parking and the amount of dog fouling in the area.  He also expressed concerns about speeding and unlit areas in the village. 

At 7:50pm the vice chairman closed the public session.
	

	14/15/145
	POLICE REPORT:
The written report dated 28th February 2015 was tabled and read by the Vice Chairman.  It was noted that Hanwood continues to be a low crime area although 4 incidents of anti-social behaviour were recorded.

	

	14/15/146
	SHROPSHIRE COUNCILLOR’S REPORT:
Cllr Evans confirmed that Shropshire Council have adopted a zero increase budget for 2015/16 and resolved to retain the parish element of the CTSG.
Pontesbury Library will be transferred into community control following consultation with library users.  A public meeting will be held on 30th April 2015 at Pontesbury Parish Hall.
Sunday bus services to and from Shrewsbury will cease at the end of March.

Transfers of staff to I P & E are accelerating and will include Public Protection and Planning staff.

Meeting held with Area Commissioner and clerk to discuss highways issues.  Road markings will be repaired next time a suitable machine is in the area.

SamDev is still awaiting approval by the planning inspector.  It is hoped the document can finally be adopted in May, subject to a positive report. 

LJC Report:

Cllr Evans reported that the latest meeting included a presentation by Mr E West on SAM.Dev; a presentation on Pontesbury Library and a presentation on Youth Provision, followed by discussions on 3 options for youth funding.  

The LJC supported Option 1, (which had been the preferred option supported by GHPC).  This option provided for a sum of money to support existing voluntary youth clubs including Hanwood Youth Club and to provide a new youth club at Minsterley.  Representatives of the parish councils will be invited to view the tenders for youth service provision in due course.  Youth clubs receiving financial support will be expected to achieve a range of outcomes, to be defined by the LJC officers in due course.  


	

	14/15/147
	PARISH MATTERS:
1. Defibrillator Offer – The Council considered a range of cabinets recommended by the Clerk, which varied in size; cost and construction material.  The Clerk recommended a cabinet that can be heated and lit but suggested that the final decision be deferred until the precise location for the defibrillator can be agreed.  The Council unanimously agreed to authorise a budget of £400 and authorised the clerk to select an appropriate cabinet in consultation with the chairman and vice chairman once the final location is confirmed.  The Clerk was further authorised to continue to pursue negotiations with Severnside to obtain permission to locate the cabinet at Vine Close and connect the cabinet to the mains electricity supply.  The Council authorised the Clerk to arrange installation at a reasonable cost in consultation with the chair and vice chairman.

2. Footpaths – Caradoc View – The clerk reported that an inspection by Shropshire Council and an estate walkabout with Severnside had been requested.

3. Dog Fouling – R Evans agreed to contact the Dog Warden for increased patrols

4. Worn Line Markings – Shropshire Council has been asked to inspect and repair

5. Litter Picking – A488 – Shropshire Council responsibility but its contractor requires traffic control to carry out safely.  SC Highways have been asked to press for a resolution

6. Badgers – monitor and review as necessary

7. Post on River Bridge – The vice chairman reported a rotten post supporting the safety rail over the Rea Brook.  The Clerk to request a repair by SC.
8. Bridge Height Warning Sign – Lea Cross – Fault reported to SC.  Presently lit all the time

9. Edgebold Roundabout – Awaiting Highways Agency Safety Audit

10.  Callow Hill Quarry – The Council noted the planned re-opening of the quarry in Pontesbury and the likelihood of increased heavy lorries using the A488 through Hanwood.


	RB/KB



	14/15/148
	MATTERS ARISING:
1. Staff Salary Audit – Still outstanding – Chair & Vice Chair to agree a date asap

	MR/JP

	14/15/149
	LAND AT POPLARS AVENUE:
The Council noted the completion of the transfer of the strip of land into private ownership and the receipt of the sum received.

	

	14/15/150
	COMMUNITY NEWSLETTER:
1. The Clerk reported on the latest submission, including photographs of the Chairman, M Roughan and Shropshire Council Member R Evans.  Photographs of other council members to be included in future editions to increase accessibility of members to residents.  May edition to include the Chairman’s report to the Annual Parish Meeting.

	

	14/15/151
	HANWOOD YOUTH CLUB:
The Council noted the ongoing development of the youth club and the arrangements for the Youth Club AGM on 10th April 2015.  R Evans (Treasurer) reported that approximately £900 Is held by the Youth Club to cover expenses such as insurance and affiliation to Shropshire Youth Association.  The Council noted the ongoing need for Parish Council support for the provision of a youth worker and for the youth services funding being administered by the LJC.

	 

	14/15/152
	HANWOOD NEIGHBOURHOOD STANDARDS AGREEMENT (NiSA):

The council noted the distribution throughout the parish of the NiSA questionnaire.  The assistance of the Parish Council was appreciated by Severnside.  A date for a follow up meeting with Severnside and other partner organisations is awaited.

	

	14/15/153
	COCK INN MEMORIAL GARDEN:

1. Land Transfer Progress Report – The clerk reported that a Tree Protection Plan has been accepted by SC and Condition 3b has been discharged.  No further correspondence with the solicitors has been received since Nov 2014
2. Hanwood A Cappella Choir – The Clerk reported that there had been limited interest so far from youth club members, so the grant application was on hold.  Y Davies will approach residents of Vine Close and the Primary School to gauge interest before deciding whether the project is viable.  Y Davies will also give an update to the Annual Parish Meeting to publicise the choir.

	Clerk to follow up and request fencing of site


	14/15/154
	CARADOC VIEW PLAY AREA:

1. Play Area Inspections – Clerk reported a change in the SC Play Area Inspector – Mr Maelor Owen has taken over from Mike Simms.  The Clerk will arrange to meet with the new inspector at a convenient date.
2. Repairs and Maintenance – 
a. Contact signs – Clerk to arrange manufacture and installation
b. Grass / soil levels – R Savage to top up soil levels and commence grass cutting in April
c. Benches –D Walker to manufacture replacement benches and concrete in the litter bin

	Clerk
R Savage

D Walker

	14/15/155
	PLANNING:

a) Planning applications:

1.  15/00526/TPO – 20A Woodlands Avenue, Hanwood – Tree works – No concerns
b) Planning Updates 
Nobold development of 2 dwellings on parish boundary – approved by SC following amendments to access proposals

c) Planning Decisions:

1. 14/05311/VAR – Oak Ridge, Mill Lane, Hanwood – amended layout to roof configuration – Permission granted
 
	

	14/15/156
	STREET LIGHTING:

1. Street Lighting Upgrades - No progress.   It was resolved to carry forward the earmarked reserve for the upgrade of street lighting to be undertaken in 2015/16 and to increase the reserve to £6,500
2. Street Light Maintenance Contract – It was resolved to defer a decision on the renewal of the annual maintenance contract until a programme for street light upgrades has been agreed.  
3. Street Lighting Faults – SC street light Z37 was reported as being faulty (permanently lit)
4. Vine Close Street Lights – The Clerk reported that she continues to press Severnside for a resolution to this issue.

	Defer to April agenda

Clerk to report to SC

	14/15/157

	FINANCIAL MATTERS:

1. Annual Return – The Council noted that the Annual Return should be approved by 30th June 2015 and the date set for the exercise of electors rights is 31st July 2015
2. Standing Order Amendments – The Council noted the requested Staff Salary Audit was still outstanding and resolved to approve the suggested amendments to salary and pension contributions standing orders, subject to retrospective confirmation by the internal auditors.
3. Confirmation of Payments – The Council unanimously  authorised the following payments:
XMA Ltd – Printer Cartridge                                        £13.20
Hanwood PCC – Meeting Room Hire (8 meetings)   £160.00
Watson Watson – Soliicitors Fee (Poplars Ave)       £486.00
C Higgins – Clerk’s expenses to end Feb                   £55.37
C Higgins – Clerk’s salary to end March *                  £509.52

SCPS – Pensions Contributions ( March 2015) *          £99.63
Window Wipers Window Cleaning – Bus shelters    £15.00
R Savage – Grass cutting (Caradoc View PA)          £144.00
DMW Services – Play Area Repairs                          £135.00
Information Commissioner – ICO registration           £35.00
C Higgins – Salary arrears *                                        £48.75
R Butler - Noticeboard Repair                                      £41.50
*NB – Subject to confirmation by internal auditors

	RE/RB
MR/JP to audit salary payments
RE/KB


	14/15/158
	TRAINING:
The Council noted attendance by the Clerk and Roger Evans at the SALC AGM on 9th February, at which strong representations were made that SC pass on the parish CTSG.  This was ultimately unsuccessful.

	

	14/15/159
	CORRESPONDENCE:
The Council noted the correspondence listed on the agenda.  Cllr J Fox declared his interest as a volunteer to Shropshire CAB 

The Council nominated the Clerk and Chairman as contacts for receipt of Pension Scheme Information.

The Clerk tabled the calculated Affiliation Fee for SALC for 2015/16, amounting to £356.26.  This sum was approved for payment at the next meeting.

Cllr J Butler tabled an invoice for the repair of the Parish Noticeboard and having declared his interest, left the room.  The Council resolved to settle the invoice, which was in accordance with the quotation.


	Noted
Approved for payment

RE/KB

	14/15/160
	CHEQUE SIGNING:

The vice chairman and councillor Evans signed the authorised cheques and monthly payment order.
	JP / RE

	14/15/161
	FUTURE MEETINGS: 

The date of the next meeting was confirmed as 28th April 2015 at The Cock Inn Function Room, to follow the Annual Parish Meeting, which will commence at 7:30pm
It was confirmed that all other meetings will be held at St Thomas’ Church Extension

19th May 2015 - Annual Parish Council Meeting – (Election of Chair and Committees)

14th July 2015
29th September 2015

20th October 2015 – (Annual Place Plan Discussion)

24th November 2015 - (Budget Discussion)

26th January 2016 – (Precept Setting)

22nd March 2016


	

	14/15/162
	CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:

None
	

	
	There being no other business, the vice chairman closed the meeting at 8:55pm
	


Signed (Chairman) ……………………………………… Dated 28th April 2015


